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Thank you for your interest in my genealogy site.

Before I became involved in family history I was trained as a scientist.  So I approach family history as 
an aspect of sociology, not as a hobby.  In science observations are everything.  Any model to explain 
the system must satisfy all of the observations.  For example the classical geocentric model of the Solar
System accurately predicted the future positions of the planets, but it did not do so to the accuracy of 
observations that became possible when the clock escapement was applied by Tycho Brahe in the 16th 
century, and it did not explain the changes in the brightness of Venus or any of the other planets.

Most family history tools and web-sites support adding citations to the family tree pointing at original 
documents whose contents justify the conclusions of the author of the family tree.  But as a scientist I 
want to ensure that my conclusions satisfy all of the available documents, not just the ones that support 
my conclusions.  So on my site not only does each recorded fact about each individual contain citations
to original documents, but my site contains annotations to the original documents which connect them 
to the family tree.  For example the following is a set of marriage registrations recorded in Ontario in 
1871:

Observe how some of the spouses are linked to the family tree, as indicated by the conventional 
underlining.  At a glance a researcher can see where there is work to be done, linking the remaining 
individuals whose marriages are recorded her to the family tree.  This same organization applies to 
many of the source documents which is summarized at higher levels of organization by pages such as 
the following:



My style of research is to pick a set of documents, say a page of a census or a block of vital records, 
and try to find matches in the family tree.  One of my current ongoing projects is transcribing and 
linking the register of the employees of the Ontario Psychiatric Hospital at London from its founding 
until 1922.

Technical Improvements
For most of the past couple of years I have been focused on fixing fundamental design issues.  One 
issue is what is called XSS exploitations.  Cross-Site Scripting   (  XSS  )   attacks are a type of injection, in 
which malicious scripts are injected into otherwise benign and trusted websites.  They trick the website 
into executing run-time scripts, written in ECMAScript (also known as JavaScript or on Microsoft® 
Windows© as Jscript). 

Furthermore I have upgraded the site to exploit the capabilities of ECMAScript 2015, also known as 
JavaScript version 6.  All web browsers, except Microsoft Internet Explorer, support ES2015 and it 
provides both improved support for Enterprise design and incorporates common functionality which in 
previous versions of ECMAScript you had to install 3rd party products, such as JQuery, to obtain.  For 
my development it is particularly useful because it provides program validation tools which have 
permitted me to identify a number of subtle bugs.  If you are still running Internet Explorer some 
functionality of the site will not work, so you are encouraged to upgrade to Microsoft Edge, Google 
Chrome, Mozilla Firefox, or any other browser.

My site is multilingual.  Every page in the site is available both in English and French, and the most 
popular pages are available in Spanish and German as well.  If you click on the main menu 
(hamburger) button at the top left of every page you will see the menu of services.

https://www.jamescobban.net/Ontario/OntarioHospitalLedger.php?Location=London&page=1
https://www.ecma-international.org/wp-content/uploads/ECMA-262_6th_edition_june_2015.pdf
https://www.ecma-international.org/publications-and-standards/standards/ecma-262/
https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Cross-site_scripting
https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Cross-site_scripting
https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Cross-site_scripting
https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Cross-site_scripting


This contains the hierarchy of pages above the current page, access to your account and messages, a list
of other languages the page is available in, and links to help.  All applications within the site have now 
been updated to support this capability

As with any public site remember to change your password periodically.  You can do this through the 
Account option.

New Functionality
The implementation of the account registration page has been made more user friendly:

Since both the user name and the electronic mail address are unique identifiers of an account and since 
users are more likely to remember their e-mail address than their user name for this one web-site the 
form has been rearranged.  Furthermore those casual visitors who filled in the form requesting further 



information or who explicitly sent a message to the page author do not know what the user name 
assigned to the account is.  So regardless of whether you have previously registered or how you 
registered you can simply enter your e-mail address into the form and press Enter.  This will locate 
your account if you have one.  The form suggests a user name if you do not have an existing account, 
but you can change this to anything you prefer.  You can then enter a new password, or generate a 
random very strong password.  If you choose to enter a password yourself you are given a rating which 
changes as you add to the password.

It is advantageous to register as you can:

1. change the user name of the account

2. contribute to the transcriptions of original source documents

3. update the family tree

4. opt out of receiving monthly e-mails

5. turn off the popups that appear to explain how individual input fields and buttons are used, 
which will become tedious once you have familiarized yourself with the site

6. choose a default language for communications

When editing a member of the Family Tree, you can now explicitly define and edit alternate names for 
the person.

Thank you for your participation,

James Cobban
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